Russell Protection Society 35th AGM
January 3, 2021
Chairperson’s Report
1. Introduction 
Welcome everyone to the 35th Annual General Meeting of the Russell Protection Society.  I’ll try to keep this report brief and will only touch on some of the key matters that we have addressed over the past year.
2. Helicopters
It was evident from the 100 people attending a public meeting and the 514 signature petitions that the Russell Community was fed up with helicopters flying over their homes and wanted something done about it.  Russell Peninsula already has four helicopter landing sites. There was a view that the FNDC needed to step up and address this outstanding issue.
The Council's own plan recognises that historic Russell has a unique character and that it requires a balance between commercial and residential activity.  This acknowledges that “the historic and amenity values of Russell could be adversely affected by development that is not sensitive to the physical and cultural environment of the town and its surrounds, and particularly the ability of the receiving environment to accommodate the effects of development”.  Further, it explicitly states “that a reasonable level of privacy and peaceful enjoyment be provided for residents”. It was considered that such an appropriate "balance" could only be determined with the democratic participation of the local  community 
The FNDC needed to talk with our Community before considering approval of yet another helicopter landing area on the Russell Peninsula. The Council could and should have publicly notified the Application because, with reference to the standards set in a High Court decision, the information provided in that instance was inadequate, the local amenity value detailed in Council's Plan had not been adequately considered, there were no readily available mitigation measures that would have been effective, the cumulative effects of the proposal would have been more than minor as evidenced by all the people who signed petitions, and Council's planning framework for Russell clearly indicated that special circumstances did apply.  
In the face of this opposition and repeated entreaties to Council the Applicant finally withdrew their Application.  However, nowhere during this process did the FNDC commit to publicly notifying the Application. This remains a concern.
3. Long Beach Foreshore
It came to our attention that a Resource Consent Application had been made for the property at 163 Long Beach Road, Russell, Lot 2 DP 414711. We were concerned that the Applicant wanted to “re-contour” the beach foredune in a manner that is contrary to the Resource Management Act and which is unsustainable. The NRC approved this Application  and it resulted in a 45 degree batter along the beach, the toe of which was clearly below MHWS and was already showing signs of eroding.
While this may have had the effect of increasing the size of Applicant’s property, there is a high probability that this batter will fail during the intensive storms, particularly during MHWS.  I took a series of photos showing the erosion that has already occurred during normal tidal ranges and, notwithstanding any planting that had been undertaken, once the toe is undermined then the whole batter is likely to collapse.  This may then result in a call for a seawall to safeguard the property, leading to more problems.
We asked that the batter created by the Applicant be pulled back from the existing 10m Esplanade Reserve onto their property and the angle of it reduced to better cope with wave action.  The current situation has resulted in the alienation of part of the public beach and has created a high and unseemly barrier.  An unsightly fence is still in place in a vain attempt to limit the amount of erosion.
The NRC responded by denying that the batter was constructed on public lands (they seemed to ignore the Esplanade Reserve) and made no comment about the obvious erosion occurring.  Further, they claimed that no sand was being mined from the beach, despite graphic photos showing it actually occurring. With a big hole in the beach, the tide at MHWM now reaches the toe of the batter. This represents a very concerning development where the NRC apparently condones private developers mining sand from the beach and re-contouring the foredune in order to extend their property, contrary to the RMA and the NZ Coastal Policy.

4. Boulders Along The Strand
At a recent Wharf Trust public meeting a proposal for dumping boulders along The Strand as a way of stabilising the foreshore of Kororareka Bay was discussed.  At that meeting it was also mentioned that a previous study of the issue had been carried out by Dr. Jeremy Gibb on behalf of the Council.  I contacted Dr. Gibb and with his permission shared extracts from his report, entitled "Reconnaissance of Coastal Erosion Sites in Far North District and Possible Solutions" on the Russell Community email.  In his report he acknowledges that seawalls generally have longer term adverse effects and will often ultimately fail.  In the case of The Strand he recommended minor beach replenishment as the most effective option.  While the report is dated it nonetheless is still very relevant to Russell, with the exception that it did not address global warming and consequent sea level rise.
At the public meeting an important point was made that sea level rise will potentially impact many areas of low-lying Russell and thus a comprehensive, longer-term and sustainable strategy is required - simply dumping boulders along the foreshore could serve to compromise such a strategy. Therefore it was agreed that our Community Board Representative, Manuela, will bring together all interested parties in the Russell Community and Council in order to work towards a longer-term strategy in this regard.  This would offer an excellent opportunity to reinstitute an expanded Russell Forum Group in order to ensure that Russell can speak with one voice with the Council on this and other outstanding issues.
5. Sewerage Scheme
In October of 2017 a public meeting regarding the Russell Sewerage Scheme was held with Council and at that meeting the Council engineers promised that they would provide the Russell Community with information about the planned upgrades for 2018/19 and then send out regular six monthly and annual reports about the performance (monitoring) of the Scheme and the anticipated programme of future upgrades.  Unfortunately we have not received any of these reports and there has been no contact from the Council in this regard. At our last AGM it was resolved that we should write to Council asking that they honour this commitment.  This is an important issue because it affects both the longevity of our Scheme and ultimately the rates (capital charges levy) that we pay.  
More recently there have been several overflows from the scheme into Matauwhi Bay and last week into Tapeka Stream  In my letter to FNDC I asked for an explanation for these overflows and sought the reports that they had promised.  In response I got back the following message: “Good afternoon Bob, Please accept our apologies for the delay in responding to your concerns associated with the Russell sewerage scheme (2 months late).  The issue is fundamentally one that impacts all wastewater treatment plants in that they are not designed for very high levels of inundation flow (from heavy rain events).  While Far North District Council is investing in improvements to the plant and reducing stormwater inundation there will always be some risk of overflow.  We continue to work with the industry and Ministry for Primary Industries to minimise this impact.”
Not only did Council fail to answer my enquiries, it also offered the lame excuse that all sewerage schemes essentially leak and then overflow (ours does it at 5 times the normal rate during major storm events).  In my experience, modern schemes do not need to leak when using properly sealed plastic pipes and adequate design and construction methods.  This situation is an artefact of previous Council mismanagement and it appears that they are now unwilling or unable to address these concerns. Where do we go from here?
6. Water
At present, the potential for large scale development (read condos/destination resorts) is hampered by the lack of a comprehensive community water system.  In other words, the current scale of development must correspond to what each building can supply in terms of rainwater collection and the present level of groundwater abstraction. It would be naive to think that current planning controls as administered by the FNDC would be an effective barrier to inappropriate development if unlimited sewerage and water reticulation infrastructure were made available (FNDC already seem to think that the former is available).
For these reasons I would not be in favour of a community water system and I suspect that most Russellites would feel the same because of the cost, FNDC ineptitude, the risk of poor quality water, ongoing drought restrictions, and the fact that everyone has already invested in their own water system - over which they have direct control.  The historic fate of privately developed and owned community water systems in Northland is even worse because these have been demonstrated to be unsustainable and the Council has been forced to take over a number of these after they have been run down.
The solution I favour is for the NRC to actively monitor the groundwater in Russell and that all commercial bores must be metered and monitored monthly.  The Council should be proactive by reducing abstraction on a pro-rata basis during drought conditions before problems arise. In addition the NRC should provide free advice to Russell residents about water conservation methods and new collection and treatment technologies, with the potential for discounted bulk buying of necessary equipment.
7. Russell Plan Update
Members of your Russell Protection Society Committee have previously worked with other groups in Russell to produce a draft future plan for our historic Township and surrounds. To recap, the Plan itself has no statutory basis and hence it more seeks to assist and influence decision making for Russell by the Community Board and FNDC under the Resource Management Act (land use planning) and the Local Government Act (Council planning and expenditure) by serving as an expression of the aspirations of the Russell Community. Among other things, the Plan would seek to strengthen the land use planning controls for Russell and ask for greater involvement of the Community in these decisions. It also attempts to direct Council resources towards projects that will serve to enhance the character and economic viability of Russell. A copy of the draft Plan which was presented to the Bay of Islands/Whangaroa Community Board in 2016 and was previously on the FNDC website. 
At the last AGM we voted a motion to approach our Community Board representative to ask that this process resume, with support from the FNDC. It now seems to be stalemated around analysing the responses to a community questionnaire that was part of the initial consultation process. It is clear that this is unlikely to progress and it may be that we would have to volunteer to complete this before things can move on. What do you think – is it worthwhile pursuing?
8. Resource Consent Applications
The RPS has a long standing agreement with the Far North District Council to ask for Russell Protection Society comments on all Resource Consent Applications within the vicinity of Russell. This seems to be working fairly well now, however part of that understanding was that the Council would also report back on the outcome of all Applications that we comment on. Unfortunately this latter agreement has not been fulfilled for the most part. We have responded to a number of Applications, offering constructive suggestions that are based upon our long-standing knowledge of Russell and the District Plan provisions that apply.  
Regrettably we do not have a similar arrangement with the Northland Regional Council and hence we were unable (along with everyone else) to comment on the Application to modify the Russell Wharf. There remains a common theme about the unwillingness of both the Far North District Council and the Northern Regional Council to publicly notify Resource Consent Applications where there are proposed discretionary or even non-complying activities, and where these involve community facilities. Without notification, the Society has no right to make a formal submission or to appeal the resultant decision. This issue has been raised again with David Parker, Minister for the Environment, who is responsible for overseeing the Resource Management Act (RMA).  It will be interesting to see if the new administration will take up this issue as part of their commitment to “reform” the RMA.
A reoccurring issue has arisen with the FNDC.  The Far North District Plan provides for “management Planning” as a way of circumventing normal planning controls for subdivisions.  This appears to have been used primarily to facilitate higher than normal intensity subdivisions in the General Coastal Zone.  The General Coastal Zone (GCZ) is aimed at preserving natural character and the restoration and enhancement of areas that may have been compromised by past land management practices.  This reflects the coastal location and inherent sensitivity of the coastal and adjoining marine environment and the vulnerability of these areas to change and development. Much of the land surrounding Russell has been zoned General Coastal. The GCZ is critical to maintaining the environmental qualities of Russell by providing a sense of containment and by sustaining the natural surroundings that are so valued by residents and visitors alike. 
The idea with “management planning” is that it enables trade offs by putting in place more controls or conditions aimed at protecting environmental and natural landscape values while allowing more intensive development. Unfortunately there are now many Applications where subsequent landowners are unwilling or unable to abide by the conditions that have been set, thereby undermining the whole intent of management planning.  It appears that this process has become a convenient way to simply circumvent the necessary controls in the District Plan that are designed to meet the purpose of the General Coastal Zone.  We have made a number of submissions to the FNDC in this regard and their response is to wait until the current review of the District Plan has been completed.  We wait in anticipation.
7. Challenges of Volunteer Groups
As mentioned previously, volunteer groups are finding it increasingly difficult to sustain themselves.  Unfortunately that can serve to undermine local democracy and Council is often more than happy to simply liaise on occasion with select people in the community in order to gauge public sentiment. Personally I think that it is important to counterbalance this by having volunteer public interest groups that represent other aspects of a local community.  For example, it appears that the Russell Residents and Ratepayers Group has been dissolved from the Register of Incorporated Societies.
It is evident that all volunteer groups in Russell are struggling, with declining membership and an inability to fill roles within each organisation.  The Russell Protection Society has also found it difficult to attract younger or more active members.  It is appreciated that the challenges of daily life  of working and raising families in this modern age doesn’t leave a lot of time for community service  type activities.  Notwithstanding this, we all do have an obligation to ensure that we pass on our special natural and historic heritage to future generations.  The reality is that it doesn’t take a huge effort to donate time to various causes, although on occasions there may be a flurry of activity.  The point is, if we don’t care then nobody else will either.  The Russell Protection Society is very fortunate in having a long standing and stalwart membership and for this I am very grateful and want to give my thanks to you all. 
8. Best Wishes
On behalf of our Committee I would like to wish you all enjoyable and safe holidays.  
Bob Drey
Chairperson
Russell Protection Society
